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Chief executive’s 
statement

Headline earnings per share (HEPS) 
increased by 8,2% to 1 157,4 cents after 
headline results were impacted by a 
R132,0 million increase in the tax charge 
as a result of Secondary Tax on 
Companies (STC) on the 2010 final and 
2011 interim dividends. This charge, 
which did not apply in the prior year, 
reduced HEPS by 3,9%.

Currency fluctuations also had an impact 
on headline results. Rand strength 
versus sterling and the euro had a 
negative effect. The rand softened, 
however, against the Australian dollar. 
On the translation of our international 
earnings, the net effect was equivalent 
to a reduction of 1,3% in HEPS.

Basic earnings per share increased by 
4,4% to 1 110,5 cents, impacted by the 
write-off of capital items and the STC. 
The most material impairment related to 
the cancellation of an IT project at 
3663 Wholesale in the UK.

Business conditions
Trading conditions were challenging. 
Economic recovery was hesitant in 
Bidvest geographies, with the exception 
of Asia.

At the start of Bidvest’s financial year 
there was a general expectation that 
recovery would gradually gain traction. 
These hopes went largely unrealised as 
economic conditions in most markets 
tended to deteriorate in the fourth 
quarter, notably in South Africa.

In these circumstances, Bidvest 
businesses continued to maintain their 
strong focus on asset and cash-flow 
management. A concerted effort was 
made to minimise debtor delinquencies. 
Growth was largely a function of 
market-share gains in the face of intense 
competition.

The challenge for our people was to 
achieve success despite macro-

economic factors, rather than on the 
back of them. 

Strategic reinvention
Bidvest maintained its long-term strategy 
of constantly reinventing the business. 
Following the successful realignment of 
our foodservice interests in the prior 
year, we developed new structures 
across our South African non-food 
businesses.

The new structures are designed for 
sustained growth in uncertain times and 
soon delivered significant benefits as our 
people showed their ability to manage 
change and their talent for reinvention.

Operational overview
Bidvest’s entrepreneurial business model 
again demonstrated its fitness for 
purpose across international markets in 
which trading conditions could differ 
significantly.

Highlights

 Resilient performance by Bidvest people 

  Headline earnings per share (HEPS) up 8,2% to 
1 157,4 cents

  Talent for reinvention reflected in continued growth in 
tough conditions

  Reinvigorated Bidvest SA divisions positioned for 
sustainability and growth

  Net R2,8 billion capital investment for the future

Bidvest put in a robust performance and achieved both organic and acquisitive growth, despite 
weak economic activity in a number of the geographic regions in which the Group operates.
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All territories across Asia Pacific made a 
positive contribution.

The region was affected by a series of 
natural disasters. But Bidvest people in 
all the affected markets demonstrated 
their resilience and ability to cope under 
pressure. 

Floods in Australia had minimal effect on 
our business and highlighted the benefit 
of the strategic effort to build a robust 
national footprint. Strong countrywide 
representation enabled Bidvest Australia 
to maintain supply channels to all 
affected areas.

In New Zealand, earthquakes caused 
devastation, dislocation and substantial 
loss of life in Christchurch. Our people 
responded magnificently, supporting 
local community initiatives while 
maintaining strong business momentum. 
The financial result was impressive; so 
was the community commitment.

The economies of mainland China, 
Hong Kong and Singapore remained 
strong and our local teams optimised 
the resulting opportunities.

In the UK, economic conditions 
remained difficult as government 
austerity measures began to take effect. 
3663 Wholesale has adopted a 
back-to-basics strategy that is well 
suited to an environment characterised 

by low levels of confidence and 
spending. Opportunities for acquisitive 
growth were not neglected, however. 

Most of mainland Europe also 
experienced low or no growth. The 
exception was Poland, where our 
operations maintained good momentum.

Business conditions were also difficult in 
the Middle East.

The sale of 13,5% of the equity of 
Mumbai International Airport for a profit 
of between R300,0 million and R400,0 
million was not timeously completed as 
certain formalities remain outstanding. 
No accrual has been made for profit in 
the results.

Trading conditions in South Africa 
showed some improvement, though 
challenges intensified as the year drew 
to a close. Businesses in many sectors 
were challenged to replace 2010 
volumes that were briefly buoyed by 
World-Cup effects. 

Corporate spending has begun to revive, 
albeit slowly and discretionary consumer 
spending remained under pressure, 
though automotive retailing continued to 
show growth.

Activity levels were weak across 
businesses exposed to the 
infrastructure, construction and 

hospitality sectors. Many consumer-
facing businesses and those exposed to 
the construction industry experienced 
difficulties, resulting in branch 
consolidation and stringent expense 
management.

However, Bidvest continued to invest in 
infrastructure to ensure medium-term 
growth and sustainability. 

In Namibia, the slow economic upturn 
created trading challenges, though the 
continued recovery of fishing resources 
was highly positive.

Bidvest Properties
The property sales and rental industry is 
experiencing increasing pressure, both 
nationally and internationally, as 
standards are continually raised and 
laws tightened. Rentals have remained 
fairly static over the last two years owing 
to an oversupply which was 
compounded by the economic 
downturn. Energy costs look set to rise 
worldwide with carbon taxes imminent. 
All these factors create an incentive for 
greener approaches to building in the 
form of energy-efficient lighting and air 
conditioning, in addition to the 
environmental justifications.

High basic rental and property rates 
coupled with the requirements of 
standards for green building, fire safety, 
employee health and safety and the 

Brian Joffe 
Chief executive
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environment are becoming increasingly 
demanding in South Africa, making it 
more complicated to deliver affordable 
developments. This creates 
consequential demands on our capital 
development programme into the future.

Acquisition
Tough times produce acquisition 
opportunities and every Bidvest 
operation remained alert for them. Both 
strategic and bolt-on acquisitions took 
place.

In the UK, the acquisition of Seafood 
Holdings complements existing 
operations and creates a new area of 
growth. In addition, a hospitality 
wholesaler was acquired by Deli XL in 
Belgium.

I welcome the Seafood team and all the 
other newcomers to Bidvest. You join us 
in interesting times and I look forward to 
your contribution. 

Reinvention
Bidvest does not engage in stop-start 
strategic change. We continually reassess 
and reinvent.

Realignments within our foodservice 
businesses were well advanced at the 
start of Bidvest’s 2011 year. In the third 
quarter, a fundamental realignment of 
non-food businesses within South Africa 
was carried out.

Ten focused divisions were created under 
the Bidvest South Africa banner. Areas of 
activity were defined and reinvigorated 
teams were given the task of seeking 
renewed growth in areas of core 
competence.

Structural change is not accompanied by 
changes in business philosophy.

Reinvention across both our food and 
non-food businesses has largely been 
driven by rededication to core elements 
of the strategy that has shaped Bidvest 
since inception.

Our strategy, as before, is to invest in 
diversified trading, distribution and 

services businesses, with limited 
involvement in light manufacturing. A 
decentralised business model is retained 
while growth is entrusted to autonomous 
teams that are close to local markets and 
opportunities.

The strategic goal, in the main, remains 
100% ownership of businesses, ensuring 
full control of cash flows. This enables 
further investment in acquisitions and 
infrastructure with the aim of achieving 
leadership in chosen areas of activity.

We empower and incentivise our 
managers and people to encourage 
personal growth along with business 
growth. In this process, returns on funds 
employed and profitability are the key 
benchmarks as we prefer sustained 
development to a one-off ‘win’.

We continue to prefer simplicity to 
complexity and build businesses by 
disciplined application of the basics. This 
includes the prudent use of debt.

This approach is well understood by 
Bidvest people. They have implemented 
new structures at pace without 
dislocation and I congratulate them on 
their success. 

Internal strength
Staff numbers Group-wide remained 
relatively stable at 105 057.

A characteristic common to both the 
Bidvest Foodservice and Bidvest South 
Africa realignments is recourse to internal 
talent. Bidvest directors, managers and 
staff developed Proudly Bidvest solutions 
that enjoyed general buy-in from the 
outset.

Expansion into 10 South African divisions 
was achieved with only one exception 
from outside the ranks of Bidvest people. 
This is an important signal to all staff 
members, not only managers and 
supervisors. Their development into 
senior positions is a strategic priority. As 
Bidvest grows, they can grow with it.

Bidvest has never neglected succession 
planning and talent identification. The 

proof came through strongly in our recent 
acts of reinvention. 

We are very disappointed at this year’s 
increase in fatalities and have expressed 
our condolances to the families 
concerned. Enquiries into the causes of 
these fatalities have been conducted.

Building for the future
Change at Bidvest reflects a changing 
world. We are putting building blocks in 
place which will support continued, 
long-term growth. We are entering a 
period in which businesses will not be 
able to rely on favourable economic 
conditions to drive future growth. The 
primary drivers will be innovation and the 
competitive advantage created by 
resourceful teams that respond rapidly to 
changing demands.

In a challenging business climate, staying 
lean and nimble is a prerequisite for 
staying successful.

Bidvest is dedicated to sustained growth. 
In our view, adverse economic factors 
can never become a justification for poor 
results. They may prompt reassessments 
and foster new initiatives; they do not 
enforce a standstill.

If underlying conditions in some areas of 
activity will not support continued growth, 
it is up to our managers to identify the 
dead-end, avoid it and move the business 
in a new direction.

Happily, I can report that our managers 
and their teams successfully applied 
these principles to reduce costs, improve 
asset utilisation and achieve overall 
growth.

Dinatla transaction
Bidvest strengthened its cash position 
even after committing R1,6 billion to 
repurchase 12 million shares from our 
Dinatla empowerment partners. The 
arrangement has enabled Dinatla 
consortium members to repay their total 
bank loans well ahead of settlement date 
in March 2012. 
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Our relationship with Dinatla began in 
2003 when Bidvest shareholders gave up 
a net 27 million shares at a value of 
R60 per share for a total consideration of 
R1,6 billion – a farsighted decision that 
has enabled Bidvest to entrench its 
position within South African communities 
while supporting long-term sustainability 
through broad-based empowerment.

In the last eight years, it is estimated that 
real value in excess of R2 billion has been 
delivered to Dinatla stakeholders, a 
considerable transfer of wealth. Benefits, 
however, extend beyond accounting 
calculations. Lives and communities have 
been transformed as well.

More than 40 000 small businesses and 
micro-enterprises are supported by Dinatla 
consortium members. On average, each 
entrepreneur supports an immediate family 
of four members, which means 160 000 
broad-based beneficiaries are assisted in 
communities across South Africa. 

We take pride in this achievement and in 
the growing impact of our corporate 
social responsibility initiatives.

In 2011, corporate social investment 
across the Group amounted to 
R59,3 million, up from R47,2 million, while 
our enterprise development contribution 
rose from R51,9 million to R118,8 million.

Broad-based empowerment remains a 
key strategic objective of our 
South African businesses. The Group 
attained Level 3 B-BBEE status in the first 
half, laying the groundwork for further 
transformation gains.

Development of black managers at senior 
level remains a challenge. As this problem 
is experienced by many businesses, a 
common approach will be investigated, 
allowing all operations to share 
experience and ideas.

New world, old values
Our businesses work in a new world 
where established economic powers are 
fading and new economic powers are 
emerging fast. It may be a new world, but 
it is one in which the old values of 

prudence, hard work and living within 
one’s means have been rediscovered.

In this changing world, South Africa is 
positioned as the Gateway to Africa, a 
continent with huge growth potential, not 
only thanks to its commodities, but 
because of the growth in sub-Saharan 
consumer markets. Africa now has a 
population of more than one billion, 
supporting growth in many service 
categories.

South Africa remains Africa’s largest 
economy and its importance was 
underlined by recent membership to the 
BRICS bloc of Brazil, Russia, India and 
China. Within this new club of emerging 
nations we should acknowledge that 
South Africa has the smallest economy, 
lowest population and most modest rate 
of economic growth. South Africa also 
has serious rivals for African leadership.

A recent African Economic Outlook report  
by the African Development Bank put 
South Africa among the continent’s 
10 slowest growing economies while 
highlighting Nigeria’s position among the 
top 10.

South Africa’s main natural assets – 
platinum, gold and coal – will be depleted 
over time. If South Africa really is serious 
about its status as an emerging economic 
power, it has to develop a sustainable 
asset that adds enduring value. This 
means developing South Africa’s people 
through an effective system of education.

Bidvest Academy
Since 2003, 550 graduates have 
benefited from Academy exposure. As 
the business landscape has undergone 
radical change it was decided to institute 
a comprehensive review of course 
content and the Academy’s overall 
structure. Divisional heads are being 
consulted about the needs of their 
businesses as the first step in the 
development of a new curriculum. 

Education the building block
As a business with a growing base in 
Asia Pacific, we know that this region’s 
economic success is underpinned by the 

spirit of innovation and the unremitting 
effort of an extremely well-educated 
population. Commitment to education is 
total across Asia, not just by governments 
but by families and the children 
themselves. 

In contrast, education in South Africa is in 
crisis. The ill-fated experiment with 
outcomes-based education was 
scrapped early in our 2011 financial year 
to be replaced by a new approach, 
Schooling 2025.

Hopefully, this approach marks the 
beginning of significant improvement in 
educational standards. Improvement is 
long overdue. For years, pass marks have 
moved lower while pass rates have fallen. 
There is now a danger that a ‘pass’ at 
school simply passes on the job of 
education to an employer.

Bidvest’s South African businesses 
continue to invest large sums in training, 
not only to develop skills but to fill 
fundamental gaps in the state education 
of our staff members.

Investment in adult basic education and 
training (Abet) for our staff was absolutely 
vital to address the damage to our young 
people inflicted by apartheid-era 
education. The Abet effort continues and 
in many cases is being stepped up.

The need should be falling away. 
Unfortunately, the need persists because 
of continuing problems within the state 
education system.

Bidvest will continue to invest in the 
development of our people. Our 
companies will continue to make 
educational projects a priority in their 
social investment initiatives. 

At the same time, South Africa’s public 
education system has to fulfil its mandate 
and give young people the start in life 
they deserve. At the moment, substantial 
investment goes into state education, but 
poor results come out. This situation 
cannot continue if South Africa hopes to 
succeed as a nation. Excuses don’t build 
businesses and they don’t build nations. 
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The education system must do better 
and the time to start is now.

Nationalisation debate
Debate on nationalisation has been 
reignited in South Africa. These 
discussions give the business community 
an opportunity to communicate its view 
on the role of government and how best 
to realise national potential.

In my opinion, government has an 
absolutely vital role in the economy, but 
as an investor in infrastructure rather than 
as a participant for profit.

Government can make a telling 
contribution as a provider of capital for 
major projects that are unlikely to attract 
private sector investment, at least at the 
outset.

The creation of major items of national 
infrastructure costs billions. To obtain a 
return takes years. Very few commercial 
enterprises have the necessary resources 
for such projects. Therefore, government 
has to give a lead, make the necessary 
investment and build these assets.

Once infrastructure is in place, 
government has fulfilled its primary role 
by creating strategic assets or laying the 
groundwork for the development of new 
industries.

The challenge then becomes how best to 
optimise economic opportunities and 
create jobs.

After state capital has been committed 
and viability assured, it is in the interest of 
government to encourage private sector 
participation by limiting its own role. 
Government should be a partner of 
business, not a competitor.

Business should be encouraged to create 
profits and jobs, thereby driving sustained 
economic growth while adding to 
government’s tax income. This then 
enables the state to make further 
investment in national infrastructure, 
schools, hospitals and social services. 

At the moment, South Africa’s 
nationalisation debate focuses solely on 
the nationalisation of assets in private 
hands. Presumably, it is assumed 
government will make better returns, 
create more jobs and manage these 
assets better than the current owners. 
There is scant evidence of this, in 
South Africa or elsewhere.

In contrast, there is strong evidence that 
governments which intervene to build and 
maintain modern infrastructure create the 
wherewithal for sustained economic 
growth. Ground-up ‘nationalisation’ on 
this model has much to be said for it.

Regulatory rigour
A raft of new legislation affecting business 
in South Africa also creates an opportunity 
for the business community to express a 
view on the role of regulation in an 
emerging market.

I, for one, believe in the need to modernise 
our laws and make them fit for purpose in 
a dynamic environment where markets, 
technologies and customer needs are 
changing rapidly.

We have recently witnessed the phased 
roll-out of various elements of the 
Consumer Protection Act, the 
introduction of a new Companies Act 
(with new tests of solvency and liquidity 
among other material changes), along 
with new corporate governance 
requirements embodied in King III, the 
proclamation of the Second Hand Goods 
Act, the enactment (without 
implementation so far) of the 
Competition Law Amendment, the 
formulation of the Protection of Personal 
Information Bill and amendments to the 
Income Tax Act. 

Measures to protect the public and 
prevent abuse are obviously necessary. 
Conditions change; so must laws. But 
provisions have to be simple and easy to 
implement without adding unduly to the 
cost of doing business.

Corruption concern
Fraudulent and corrupt practices are 
cause for growing concern.
 
Individual acts of bribery are bad enough, 
but the cancer becomes worse once a 
climate of corruption is created or 
perceived. Leaders – in business and 
elsewhere – have a duty to head off this 
danger by taking a stand and making it 
clear that corrupt practices will not be 
tolerated.

Bidvest applauds the introduction of new 
South African regulations to ensure better 
control of government procurement 
processes while promoting greater 
transparency and accountability. 
However, the test is not how well these 
anti-fraud measures are drafted but how 
well they are applied. Good intentions 
have to be supported by effective 
implementation.

Our approach to responsible 
business
At Bidvest, the way we behave is a way 
of life rather than a set of rules. This 
report and its predecessors show, 
through our reporting, that our business 
is founded on honesty, integrity, 
accountability and transparency.

While we have taken a fresh approach to 
the identification and management of risk, 
we maintain that our most fundamental 
risk-management mechanism is the 
multi-faceted and geographically diverse 
Bidvest business model. We make 
entrepreneurial managers accountable for 
all aspects of performance and delivery.

Our ‘living the values’ approach has also 
anticipated King III, which encourages 
companies to incorporate an 
understanding of all stakeholder issues, 
both risks and opportunities, into their 
strategic thinking as well as reporting. 
Individual business and divisional reports, 
both in this report and on the web, 
illustrate how we incorporate all facets of 
sustainability thinking into the way we 
deal with our customers, employees, 
suppliers and broader society.
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We are heartened by outside confirmation 
that our foodservice assets are highly 
regarded. The decision not to sell in no 
way diminishes their value. Our strategic 
position remains that a de-merger of a 
significant part of Bidvest’s assets should 
not take place at the expense of critical 
mass and financial strength.

The strategic benefits that are likely to 
flow from Bidvest’s current structure 
outweigh any short-term cash 
considerations.

Future
In effect, the strategic review at board level 
created a blueprint for the Bidvest future.

Our business model has been closely 
scrutinised and endorsed as a robust 
vehicle that will enable the Group to build 
further value by the continued pursuit of 
both organic and acquisitive growth.

We see potential for substantial growth in 
the long-term value of our foodservice 
assets and this opportunity will be strongly 
pursued, notwithstanding current trading 
challenges.

Acquisition targets have already been 
identified. We have signed memoranda of 
understanding to buy foodservice 
businesses in Egypt, the Baltic States and 
Chile – the first time the Group has sought 
entry to the South American market.

These are exciting developments and 
underline our confidence in the ability of 
our people to deliver future growth, even in 
weak markets.

We are similarly upbeat about prospects in 
non-food sectors. Reinvigoration of our 
South African businesses sets the scene 
for continued improvement. Business 
conditions in South Africa became 
increasingly challenging in the fourth 
quarter and may remain difficult for the 
immediate future. However, Bidvest 
businesses have a remarkable record for 
achieving their objectives in the face of 
difficult conditions.

Appreciation
Our growth is driven by our customers. 
Whatever the market or geography, our 
customers are the reason we are in 
business. I thank you for making use of 
our products and services and pledge 
that we will do all in our power to justify 
your faith in Bidvest.

I also extend our thanks to our suppliers. 
We build momentum by building 
relationships. The support of our suppliers 
is greatly appreciated and we look 
forward to extending and broadening the 
relationships that underpin our growth.

The people of Bidvest showed their worth 
yet again. If financial results are the only 
yardstick for assessing performance, 
2011 was merely an average Bidvest 
year. In fact, performance was pleasing in 
difficult conditions and the most pleasing 
factor of all was the effort put in by our 
people. We’re all Proudly Bidvest and 
I am especially proud of our people.
 
At board level, I benefit from the 
knowledge and support of a resourceful 
group of executive and non-executive 
directors. Your advice, experience and 
insights are invaluable. I thank you all for 
your unstinting efforts in a challenging 
environment. 

Unsolicited proposals
As a result of the unsolicited proposals 
relating to our foodservice interests made 
by external parties, we informed 
shareholders and issued a cautionary 
announcement a week after the close of 
our 2011 year, stressing the need for care 
in any dealings in Bidvest shares.

A board sub-committee was appointed to 
consider whether value could be 
optimised for our shareholders by any 
sale. Simultaneously, the sub-committee 
conducted a strategic review of our 
foodservice businesses. 

In August, we removed the cautionary 
statement and announced that the 
unsolicited proposals had been turned 
down by the board.

In the UK and across Europe, economic 
conditions are also difficult. Growth 
projections have recently been revised 
downwards. Business and consumer 
confidence has been severely dented and 
may take some time to recover. Our 
nimble, entrepreneurial teams will continue 
to seek growth, however. 

While re-aligning our structures we were 
careful to maintain our investment in 
infrastructure and our people. We 
increased net capital expenditure on 
property, plant and equipment and 
intangibles from R2,5 billion to R2,8 billion 
– a significant investment in Bidvest’s 
future. 

Our 2012 objective is to maintain 
momentum and secure continued growth 
in market share, revenue and trading profit. 

Brian Joffe 
Chief executive

BusinessWeek top company 

ranking

Bidvest was ranked 37th on 

BusinessWeek’s list of the world’s 

top 40 companies, one of only three 

South African companies to feature 

on the list. The global rankings were 

published by management consulting 

firm AT Kearney and BusinessWeek.

IAS awards

Bidvest won the Investment Analysts 

Society award for 2010/2011 in the 

consumer services category.

Forbes Global 2000 – the world’s 

2 000 largest public companies

Forbes Global 2000 is a list of the 

world’s largest and most influential 

companies in terms of US dollars 

based on a composite ranking which 

includes sales, market value, assets 

and profits. Bidvest is currently 

ranked 969th.


